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BOARD OF TRUSTEES
MEETING MINUTES
Date:
16 February 2006 

Time:
2.00 pm

Venue:
V&A Board Room

Present:
Paula Ridley (Chairman)

Mr Rob Dickins

Mrs Jane Gordon Clark

Professor Lisa Jardine
Mr Rick Mather

Mr Peter Rogers (items 1-8.d))

The Rt Hon Sir Timothy Sainsbury

Mr Samir Shah

In attendance:
Mark Jones, Director

Ian Blatchford, Deputy Director

David Anderson, Director of Learning & Interpretation (items 1-7)

Moira Gemmill, Director of Projects & Design

Jane Lawson, Director of Development

Damien Whitmore, Director of Public Affairs

Linda Lloyd Jones, Head of Exhibitions & Loans (items 1-3)

Professor Martin Kemp, Professor of the History of Art, Oxford University (items 1&2)

Helen Jones (Secretariat)

John Rider (Secretariat)

Apologies:
Jonathan Altaras, Margaret Buck, Christopher Frayling, Betty Jackson, Paul Ruddock, Marjorie Scardino; Paul Williamson

1
Declaration of interests

1.1
There were no conflicts of interest.




2
Leonardo: Experience, Experiment and Design

2.1
Professor Kemp gave a presentation on the exhibition, of which he was the curator, which would be shown at the V&A from 14 September 2006 until 7 January 2007.  The exhibition, part of the Universal Leonardo project conceived by Professor Kemp, would demonstrate both how Leonardo used paper and how his mind was able to visualise his incredible theories.  The exhibition was being designed by Paul Williams, of Stanton Williams, and would include a number of large-scale models.




3
Touring exhibitions

3.1
Linda Lloyd Jones gave a presentation on the V&A’s current and future touring exhibition programme. The three types of show illustrated were:

· those that began as exhibitions at the V&A, usually with a lot of loans from elsewhere, e.g. Modernism;

· exhibitions drawn from the V&A collections, but not shown at the V&A, tailored for venues, e.g. British Watercolours or Japanese Prints;

· opportunities offered by gallery refurbishment projects, e.g. Palace and Mosque.

She mentioned that:

· the V&A also undertook major loans of large numbers of V&A objects to exhibitions in other institutions which almost constituted touring exhibitions in themselves;

· the number of exhibitions and venues in the touring programme for the UK and internationally had increased between 2002 and 2009;

· the number of visitors to UK and international touring shows had increased over the past four years; by the end of financial year 2005/06 over 750,000 people would have seen V&A shows at 19 venues.




4
Minutes of the previous meeting (19 January 2006)

4.1
The minutes were agreed.




5
Matters arising

5.1
Paragraph 7.13: Limoges Becket Casket – The object had been removed from the Museum by the Metropolitan Police Art and Antiques Squad on 30 January, pending investigation under Section 19 of the Criminal Evidence Act.  Its loan to the Museum had, therefore, been terminated.




6
Chairman’s report

6.1
The Chairman mentioned the restraints which the Freedom of Information Act placed upon the recording of discussions by the Board.




7
Director’s report

7.1
The report had been circulated previously.

7.2
Invest to Save Budget Round 8 – 

a. The V&A had been successful in bidding for £1.75m from the Treasury for a joint project with nine other national museums to encourage schools and adult learners to make more use of websites.

b.
A consortium including the V&A and the Natural History Museum had been successful in securing £2.895m from the Treasury for a carbon emissions reduction masterplan for the South Kensington estate.

7.3
Image & Identity – The V&A had been allocated £160k from DCMS/DfES for the project for 2006/07.

7.4
DCMS Accounting Officers’ Seminar – The seminar had received a presentation from the Treasury which indicated that economic growth for 2005/06 was 1.8%.  The priority areas included health and education but museums and heritage did not feature on the list of key areas.

7.5
National Collections Centre (NCC), Wroughton – The HLF had decided not to provide any funding for the project.

7.6
Visit by HRH The Prince of Wales – Prince Charles had visited the Museum on the evening of 2 February to see the exhibition SAVE Britain’s Heritage 1975-2005: 30 Years of Campaigning.

7.7
V&A Map – Copies of the prototype of the new map were tabled.  The map had been redesigned in a more traditional architectural style, for ease of use, and there would be space on the back to promote forthcoming exhibitions; it would be sponsored by the Friends of the V&A.  The new map would be delivered in time for the opening of the Modernism exhibition in April.  Trustees were invited to let Damien Whitmore have their comments as soon as possible.

7.8
Exhibition website visits – There had been 75,000 visits to the Diane Arbus microsite, and 74,000 to that for Between Past & Future: New Photography and Video from China.

7.9
Collect 2006 – There had been some 11,000 visitors to the art fair held at the V&A from 9 to 13 February; visitors had been split 50:50 between the UK and overseas.

7.10
February half-term events – Over 1,100 visitors had taken part so far in the ‘Stylish Silhouettes’ event whereby families created their own silhouettes using photography and props.

7.11
Friday Late, 27 January – copies of a booklet, Quartet: Four Literary Walks Through the V&A, which had been created for the event were tabled.

7.12
Projects other than FuturePlan –

a. Battersea Power Station – the outcome of a feasibility study on the V&A’s potential involvement in the redevelopment project would be brought to the Board in either March or May 2006, there being no meeting in April.

b. Theatre Museum – the outcome of the review would be brought to the Board in either March or May 2006.

c. Gilbert Collection – until or unless DCMS offered to make available the funding necessary for the V&A to take on the running of the collection, there was nothing further for Trustees to consider.

d. West Kowloon, Hong Kong – the Hong Kong Government had changed its mind as to how it wanted to proceed with the project and there was, therefore, nothing further to report.




8
Reports from Committees

8.1
a) Audit:

· Robert Berg, formerly of accountants KPMG, was being invited to join the Committee as a co-opted member.

· The internal audit brief would be divided between two parties in future.

· The next set of V&A accounts would contain a clear policy on reserves.


b) Buildings Strategy (Papers circulated previously):

· Sacred Silver & Stained Glass galleries had been completed under budget; some lighting issues were being addressed.

· The Temporary Exhibition Shop would be open for the three weeks (February-March) between the closure of the existing shop and the opening of the new Shop.

· Phase 2 of the Museum of Childhood redevelopment scheme was making good progress.

In discussion, the Board felt that closure of the Shop was unacceptable; however it was reiterated that the Temporary Exhibition Shop would be open, as the main retail space, before the new Shop opened.


c) Collections (Papers circulated previously):

i. The Board endorsed the recommendation of the Committee to lend the objects described in the paper circulated for the meeting.

ii. The Board endorsed the Committee’s approval of the addition of the following clause, referring to illicit trade, in all future loan agreements:-

The Trustees of the Victoria and Albert Museum will not lend to any exhibition which includes objects that are known to have been stolen, illegally exported or illegally excavated.


d)
Development (Report circulated previously):

· A pledge for £1m towards the Medieval & Renaissance Galleries had been given and a further pledge for the same amount had been promised on the back of the earlier one; it was likely that the V&A would now have the necessary £16.5m in place before the Stage 2 HLF application in March 2006.

· The shortfall in funding for the Education Centre would be covered by applications to trusts and foundations.


e)
Museum of Childhood (Paper circulated previously):

· The Committee had considered the Phase 2 interior and exterior graphics.

· Events to celebrate the re-opening of the Museum were under consideration.

· Applications had been made to trusts and foundations to fund the shortfall in partnership funding for the Phase 2 redevelopment project.

· It had been agreed that the Museum’s automaton donations box should be on display at the V&A South Kensington during closure.


f)
Theatre Museum:

· The Committee had been shown the paper on the Theatre Museum which Trustees had considered at the January Board meeting, and a useful discussion had followed.




9
Any other business

9.1
There was no further business.

9.2
Next Board meeting Thursday 23 March 2006 at 2.00 pm in the V&A.

John Rider
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